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OMB Guidance § 200.336 

RECORD RETENTION AND ACCESS 

§ 200.334 Retention requirements for 
records. 

Financial records, supporting docu-
ments, statistical records, and all 
other non-Federal entity records perti-
nent to a Federal award must be re-
tained for a period of three years from 
the date of submission of the final ex-
penditure report or, for Federal awards 
that are renewed quarterly or annu-
ally, from the date of the submission of 
the quarterly or annual financial re-
port, respectively, as reported to the 
Federal awarding agency or pass- 
through entity in the case of a sub-
recipient. Federal awarding agencies 
and pass-through entities must not im-
pose any other record retention re-
quirements upon non-Federal entities. 
The only exceptions are the following: 

(a) If any litigation, claim, or audit 
is started before the expiration of the 
3-year period, the records must be re-
tained until all litigation, claims, or 
audit findings involving the records 
have been resolved and final action 
taken. 

(b) When the non-Federal entity is 
notified in writing by the Federal 
awarding agency, cognizant agency for 
audit, oversight agency for audit, cog-
nizant agency for indirect costs, or 
pass-through entity to extend the re-
tention period. 

(c) Records for real property and 
equipment acquired with Federal funds 
must be retained for 3 years after final 
disposition. 

(d) When records are transferred to or 
maintained by the Federal awarding 
agency or pass-through entity, the 3- 
year retention requirement is not ap-
plicable to the non-Federal entity. 

(e) Records for program income 
transactions after the period of per-
formance. In some cases recipients 
must report program income after the 
period of performance. Where there is 
such a requirement, the retention pe-
riod for the records pertaining to the 
earning of the program income starts 
from the end of the non-Federal enti-
ty’s fiscal year in which the program 
income is earned. 

(f) Indirect cost rate proposals and 
cost allocations plans. This paragraph 
applies to the following types of docu-

ments and their supporting records: In-
direct cost rate computations or pro-
posals, cost allocation plans, and any 
similar accounting computations of 
the rate at which a particular group of 
costs is chargeable (such as computer 
usage chargeback rates or composite 
fringe benefit rates). 

(1) If submitted for negotiation. If the 
proposal, plan, or other computation is 
required to be submitted to the Federal 
Government (or to the pass-through 
entity) to form the basis for negotia-
tion of the rate, then the 3-year reten-
tion period for its supporting records 
starts from the date of such submis-
sion. 

(2) If not submitted for negotiation. If 
the proposal, plan, or other computa-
tion is not required to be submitted to 
the Federal Government (or to the 
pass-through entity) for negotiation 
purposes, then the 3-year retention pe-
riod for the proposal, plan, or computa-
tion and its supporting records starts 
from the end of the fiscal year (or 
other accounting period) covered by 
the proposal, plan, or other computa-
tion. 

§ 200.335 Requests for transfer of 
records. 

The Federal awarding agency must 
request transfer of certain records to 
its custody from the non-Federal enti-
ty when it determines that the records 
possess long-term retention value. 
However, in order to avoid duplicate 
recordkeeping, the Federal awarding 
agency may make arrangements for 
the non-Federal entity to retain any 
records that are continuously needed 
for joint use. 

§ 200.336 Methods for collection, trans-
mission, and storage of information. 

The Federal awarding agency and the 
non-Federal entity should, whenever 
practicable, collect, transmit, and 
store Federal award-related informa-
tion in open and machine-readable for-
mats rather than in closed formats or 
on paper in accordance with applicable 
legislative requirements. A machine- 
readable format is a format in a stand-
ard computer language (not English 
text) that can be read automatically by 
a web browser or computer system. The 
Federal awarding agency or pass- 
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through entity must always provide or 
accept paper versions of Federal award- 
related information to and from the 
non-Federal entity upon request. If 
paper copies are submitted, the Federal 
awarding agency or pass-through enti-
ty must not require more than an 
original and two copies. When original 
records are electronic and cannot be al-
tered, there is no need to create and re-
tain paper copies. When original 
records are paper, electronic versions 
may be substituted through the use of 
duplication or other forms of elec-
tronic media provided that they are 
subject to periodic quality control re-
views, provide reasonable safeguards 
against alteration, and remain read-
able. 

§ 200.337 Access to records. 
(a) Records of non-Federal entities. The 

Federal awarding agency, Inspectors 
General, the Comptroller General of 
the United States, and the pass- 
through entity, or any of their author-
ized representatives, must have the 
right of access to any documents, pa-
pers, or other records of the non-Fed-
eral entity which are pertinent to the 
Federal award, in order to make au-
dits, examinations, excerpts, and tran-
scripts. The right also includes timely 
and reasonable access to the non-Fed-
eral entity’s personnel for the purpose 
of interview and discussion related to 
such documents. 

(b) Extraordinary and rare cir-
cumstances. Only under extraordinary 
and rare circumstances would such ac-
cess include review of the true name of 
victims of a crime. Routine monitoring 
cannot be considered extraordinary and 
rare circumstances that would neces-
sitate access to this information. When 
access to the true name of victims of a 
crime is necessary, appropriate steps to 
protect this sensitive information must 
be taken by both the non-Federal enti-
ty and the Federal awarding agency. 
Any such access, other than under a 
court order or subpoena pursuant to a 
bona fide confidential investigation, 
must be approved by the head of the 
Federal awarding agency or delegate. 

(c) Expiration of right of access. The 
rights of access in this section are not 
limited to the required retention pe-
riod but last as long as the records are 

retained. Federal awarding agencies 
and pass-through entities must not im-
pose any other access requirements 
upon non-Federal entities. 

§ 200.338 Restrictions on public access 
to records. 

No Federal awarding agency may 
place restrictions on the non-Federal 
entity that limit public access to the 
records of the non-Federal entity perti-
nent to a Federal award, except for 
protected personally identifiable infor-
mation (PII) or when the Federal 
awarding agency can demonstrate that 
such records will be kept confidential 
and would have been exempted from 
disclosure pursuant to the Freedom of 
Information Act (5 U.S.C. 552) or con-
trolled unclassified information pursu-
ant to Executive Order 13556 if the 
records had belonged to the Federal 
awarding agency. The Freedom of In-
formation Act (5 U.S.C. 552) (FOIA) 
does not apply to those records that re-
main under a non-Federal entity’s con-
trol except as required under § 200.315. 
Unless required by Federal, state, 
local, and tribal statute, non-Federal 
entities are not required to permit pub-
lic access to their records. The non- 
Federal entity’s records provided to a 
Federal agency generally will be sub-
ject to FOIA and applicable exemp-
tions. 

REMEDIES FOR NONCOMPLIANCE 

§ 200.339 Remedies for noncompliance. 

If a non-Federal entity fails to com-
ply with the U.S. Constitution, Federal 
statutes, regulations or the terms and 
conditions of a Federal award, the Fed-
eral awarding agency or pass-through 
entity may impose additional condi-
tions, as described in § 200.208. If the 
Federal awarding agency or pass- 
through entity determines that non-
compliance cannot be remedied by im-
posing additional conditions, the Fed-
eral awarding agency or pass-through 
entity may take one or more of the fol-
lowing actions, as appropriate in the 
circumstances: 

(a) Temporarily withhold cash pay-
ments pending correction of the defi-
ciency by the non-Federal entity or 
more severe enforcement action by the 
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